
MINUTES of the Quonochontaug Central Beach Fire 
District  
Board of Governors Meeting  
Saturday, August 6, 2011 
Members in attendance:  Stephen Long, Pat Wildman, 
Heather Cady, Joe DeMaio, Cecelia McCulloch, George 
Prior, Shari Frost, Ron Ruel, Peter Rettig, Tom Battista, 
Dick Stabnick, Elaine Battista, Ted Gilpin and Sue 
Birk.  Roy Jacobsen also attended. 
I.        Stephen Long called the meeting to order at 
9:10 a.m. 
II.      Approval of Minutes: 
 
1.       A MOTION was made to approve the 
minutes of the Board of Governors Meeting held 
on July 23, 2011.  The motion was seconded 
and passed unanimously.  
2.       The next Board of Governors Meeting will be 
held on Sunday, October 9, 2011.  
 
III.     Committee Reports were delivered: 
 
A.      Joe DeMaio – Finance & Budget:  
Joe DeMaio discussed the 2012 Budget, which will be 
presented at the Annual Meeting on September 17, 
2011 (see attached Exhibit A).  Joe DeMaio reported 
that the QCBFD budget numbers are running 
consistently year-to-year. 
          A MOTION was made to approve the 
acceptance of $5,200 (raised for the digital 
mapping project) to be used for additional 
survey work in QCBFD and for the installation 
of permanent survey monuments.  The motion 
was seconded and passed unanimously.  
          A MOTION was made for the 2012 



Budget, including an approximate $8,000 
increase in total tax revenues (3.5% above 
2011), to be approved.  Specifically, this 
motion is to approve the 2012 Budget 
(attached hereto as Exhibit A), including a 
3.5% tax increase, and a total tax that will not 
be less than $235,00 nor higher than 
$239,000.  The motion was seconded and 
passed unanimously.  
          A MOTION was made for the Asset 
Replacement Fund, established and effective as 
of January 1, 2007, to be permanently 
extended as a prudent means of setting aside 
the funds necessary to meet the inevitable 
capital improvement needs of QCBFD.  The 
amount of the annual contributions and 
withdrawals to such fund shall be presented to 
and voted upon by the QCBFD as part of the 
Annual Budget.  The motion was seconded and 
passed unanimously.  
          A MOTION was made for the QCBFD 
Board of Governors to be authorized to spend 
up to $20,000 of the Contingency Fund if and 
when necessary to meet financial obligations of 
QCBFD that exceed those approved in the 
Annual Budget.  Any such use shall require the 
approval of a majority of the QCBFD Board of 
Governors.  The motion was seconded and 
passed unanimously.  
          A MOTION was made for the $500,000 
Line of Credit with Washington Trust, approved 
for a five-year period by QCBFD at the Annual 
Meeting in September of 2006, to be renewed 



for an additional five years.  This $500,000 Line 
of Credit may be used by QCBFD for both 
normal operating cash flow needs and 
emergencies, in either case as approved by a 
majority of the QCBFD Board of Governors.  The 
motion was seconded and passed unanimously. 
 
B.       Pat Wildman – Treasurer:  
Pat Wildman reported that tax invoices will be sent 
out at the end of the summer and that she will be in 
charge of collecting the taxes. 
 
C.       George Prior – Public Works: 
 
1.       A discussion took place regarding the ongoing 
copper passivation issue.  Public Works has repeated 
the copper level testing in the QCBFD water.  George 
Prior reported that 16 new homes have now been 
tested for copper, with four testing positive.  East 
Beach has been passivating its water for seven 
years.  George Prior explained that it will take one to 
two years for QCBFD to balance out the copper level 
in the community water and that the cost of such 
passivation will be approximately $4,800.  
          A MOTION was made to have Northeast 
install a chemical copper passivation system in 
QCBFD’s water delivery system in order to 
correct the copper levels in QCBFD’s 
water.  The motion was seconded and passed 
unanimously.  
2.       George Prior reported that the water system 
is running as it should be.  The QCBFD community is 
using approximately 60,000 gallons of water every 



day, even on weekdays.  QCBFD’s electrical costs 
associated with the water system are down this year. 
3.       George Prior reported on the ongoing analysis 
of QCBFD’s potential third well.  Public Works is 
considering whether it should clean up our second 
well rather than replace it with a third well.  The 
question for Public Works is whether QCBFD should 
rebuild/clean up the existing second well or replace it 
with a new third well.  The cost of cleaning up the 
existing well would be approximately $5,000, 
whereas replacing the existing well with a new one 
would cost approximately $15,000 to $20,000.  The 
consensus seems to be that it would be better to fix 
the second well rather than build a new third well. 
4.       A discussion took place regarding the 
resurfacing of QCBFD’s roads.  The resurfacing is 
now complete and is considered a success.  The 
excess gravel has been swept from the roads. 
 
D.      Cecelia McCulloch – Tennis and Golf:  
          Cecelia McCulloch reported that the 2012 
budget for the Tennis and Golf Committee was 
adequate. 
 
E.       Peter Rettig – Civic Improvement: 
 
]1.       Peter Rettig reported that the QCBFD trash 
collection contract with Ed Palmer expires at 
Thanksgiving.  Ed Palmer is agreeable to executing a 
new five-year contract with QCBFD.  Such contract 
would include a 10% increase in the cost to QCBFD, 
for an annual contract of $27,500.  The private, off-
season rate to individual residents would increase to 



$27.50 per month (an increase from $25.00 per 
month). 
          A MOTION was made for QCBFD to 
execute a five-year contract with Ed Palmer for 
QCBFD trash collection at a cost of $27,500 per 
year.  Such contract will also provide for off-
season trash collection for QCBFD residents at 
an individual rate of $27.50 per month.  The 
motion was seconded and passed unanimously.  
2.       Peter Rettig reported that there had been an 
electrical fire at 100 Surfside Avenue.  The damage 
was minor, but the Fire Department was called to the 
scene.  The Fire Department requested a key to 
access the QCBFD parking lot after hours. 
3.       The ballfield fence is in need of repair and will 
be fixed.  Peter Rettig will contact the Charlestown 
Fence Company to do the repair work. 
4.       The vandalized bulletin board at the ballfield 
continues to remain unfinished.  Steve Washburn has 
been in contact and will finalize repairs.  Over one 
year has passed since the bulletin board was set on 
fire. 
5.       Peter Rettig reported that no progress has 
been made on the new signage reading “Playground 
Closes At Dusk” and “Children at Play” at the 
playground. 
6.       The new water fountain at the playground has 
not been completed due to equipment availability 
issues. 
 
F.       Ron Ruel – Police Protection: 
 
1.       Ron Ruel discussed the implementation of the 



test golf cart rules over the summer season.  It was 
agreed that the rules on the safe operation of golf 
carts in QCBFD should be adopted on a permanent 
basis. 
          A MOTION was made to adopt the 
attached rules (Exhibit B) on the safe operation 
of golf carts in QCBFD.  The motion was 
seconded and passed unanimously.  
2.       Ron Ruel reported that a bonfire was 
discovered on the beach, still burning, on a mid-
week morning in early August. 
3.       Ron Ruel reported that there have been 
several car break-ins in East Beach over the past 
several weeks. 
4.       Ron Ruel reported that parties continue to 
take place on the beach, although small in size.  The 
Charlestown police have agreed to patrol the 
beaches by walking onto them around 11:00 p.m. 
each night and will be looking for underage 
drinking.s 
 
G.  Hari Frost - Beaches and Dunes: 
 
1.       Shari Frost reported that the boardwalk was 
repaired by Roy Jacobsen, a Beach and Dunes 
committee member. 
2.       A beach safety lecture will take place on 
August 13th at 3:00 p.m. 
3.       A discussion took place regarding the 
abundance of beach weeds growing in the beach 
parking lot, dunes area and boardwalk.  Shari Frost 
has budgeted $200 to clean up the weeds at the 
beach. 



 
H.      Tom Battista – Real Estate:  
          Tom Battista reported that the QCBFD survey 
is complete and will be certified and declared by Wes 
Grant.  The survey will be filed this fall.  Tom 
proposed that we survey and mark the remaining 
pieces of Central Beach property.  The cost of doing 
so will be included in the 2012 Budget. 
I.        Dick Stabnick – Long-Range Planning:  
          Dick Stabnick updated the Board on the clean 
up of Fresh Pond.  A discussion took place as to what 
the cost would be to clean up Fresh Pond.  Dick 
Stabnick explained that the clean up would be done 
in two phases, the spraying phase and the harvest 
and burn phase.  The process will take three years to 
complete.  The cost to spray approximately six acres 
with Rodeo is projected to be $12,000 to 
$14,000.  The cost to harvest and burn the 
phragmites is projected to be $30,000.  The cost for 
the first year would total approximately $45,000. 
 
J.        Sue Birk – Nominating Committee: 
 
1.       Sue Birk and Steve Long explained the 
formation of a new committee to be called the 
“Community Sales Committee.”  Steve Long 
explained that this new group, which will be run by a 
Commissioner and report to the QCBFD Board of 
Governors, will handle only merchandise/logo sales 
and money raising for QCBFD.  This new 
merchandise/fundraising group will dedicate its time 
to QCBFD logo sales and other fundraising activities 
in order to support and pay for all the social events 



and activities planned by the new Special Events 
committee.  All the money raised by this new 
committee will continue to support the social events 
organized by Special Events. 
Several questions were then raised by Board 
members as to what had precipitated this change in 
the structure of the Special Events committee. 
          A MOTION was made to adopt the 
attached description (Exhibit C) of the newly 
created “Community Sales Committee.”  The 
motion was seconded and passed unanimously.  
2.       Sue Birk reported that the Nominating 
Committee has finalized recommendations to fill 
Commissioner positions in the following 
areas:  Boating, Civic Improvement, Ballfield, Police 
Protection and Special Events. 
          A MOTION was made to approve the 
attached slate (Exhibit D) of the Board of 
Governors and Commissioners for the 2011-
2012 year, as recommended by the Nominating 
Committee.  The motion was seconded and 
passed unanimously. 
 
K.      Ted Gilpin – Boating: 
 
A discussion took place regarding the elimination of 
the QCBFD boat sticker fee. 
A MOTION was made that the current boat 
sticker fee for use of the boat launch area be 
eliminated.  Upon request of the Boating 
Commissioner, two boat stickers will be 
available (at no charge) per QCBFD lot 
number.  If space allows, up to two additional 



boat stickers will be available per QCBFD lot 
number.  Additionally, it is resolved that the 
current boat sticker fund be retained for future 
maintenance and repair of the QCBFD boat 
launch area.  The motion was seconded and 
passed unanimously. 
 
L.       Stephen Long – Moderator: 
 
1.       The next Board of Governors meeting will be 
held on Sunday, October 9, 2011. 
2.       Steve Long discussed the plan to formalize a 
communications director position for QCBFD, as well 
as a website manager.  The goal in creating these 
positions would be to make the QCBFD website more 
interactive. 
IV.     A MOTION was made to adjourn the 
meeting at 12:00 p.m.  The motion was 
seconded and passed unanimously. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Heather Dodge Cady, 
Clerk 
Quonochontaug Central Beach Fire District	


















